Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall on 8th May 2012.

Present: Cllrs C Cartledge, HJ Rodgers, B Hanley, P Mander, R Ollé,  A Schofield, J Shuttleworth and J Wedgwood.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), AP Jones (Clerk), B Gordon  (OPC Rep. 
1. Apologies for absence. Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Jackson and Wain. 

2. Minutes.

The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 10th May 2011   

were approved.

3. Annual Report.

The Chairman read out the Annual Report, a copy of which is attached to these minutes.
4. Audited 2010/2011 Accounts.

The RFO presented the accounts which were approved by the meeting.
5. 2011/2012 Precept.

The RFO reported that the Council had precepted for £26,000.
6. Questions from the Public.

 There were no questions from the public.
HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL

2011/2012 ANNUAL REPORT

1. Introduction
Hathersage Parish Council met regularly between 1 April 2011 and 31 March 2012. This report attempts to summarise the main issues addressed by the Council and its various committees. In addition to Hathersage Parish Councillors, District and County Councillors, representatives from Outseats Parish Council and the Police also attended some of the meetings. The Council would like to express its appreciation to these outside bodies for their support and advice during the past year. Thanks must also be given to Alan Kydd (Footpaths Officer), Richard Jones (Internal Auditor) and Brian Griffiths (Examiner for the King George’s Field Charity account).

The members of the Council are Chris Cartledge (Chairman)  Bridget Hanley, Dave Jackson, Peter Mander, Rosie Olle, Heather Rodgers (Vice Chair), Alan Schofield, James Shuttleworth, Tom Wain and Jenni Wedgwood.

At the end of December June Robins, Clerk to the Parish Council for the last five years, retired from the post, to be able to spend more time with her family, and in particular her new grandchildren. The Council made a presentation to June in recognition and appreciation of her work and support over her time with the Parish Council. Allyson Jones was appointed as the new Clerk, and began her duties in January.

Our village caretaker, Sally Cave, continues to do an excellent job and we are extremely lucky to have such a committed custodian of the village. In particular over the last year Sally has worked to ensure that the Recycling facility at the car park is kept clear of side litter. She put out additional receptacles over the Christmas period to cope with the extra quantities, which made for a big improvement over previous years. Sally has noted that there is generally an improvement and this is thanks to the diligence of residents, but there are still occasions however when recycling is left alongside rather than sorted into the different bins. Residents are reminded that there is no cardboard recycling at the facility, but it can be put in with paper and cans for fortnightly collection.  Sally has also noted a general improvement with a reduction of dog mess in the village.

2. Planning
During the year the Council made recommendations on 23 planning applications.

These were mainly small residential alterations which had little impact on the village and therefore in most cases the Council had no concerns. Members of the Council are sometimes puzzled by decisions taken by the Peak Park Authority, for example recently over the refusal of windows at The Little John.

 The Council did raise some concerns over an application for a large allotment development west of Baulk Lane which included creating car parking and toilet facilities of a size and character out of keeping with the needs of the village. This application has subsequently been withdrawn.

The Council fully supports the Hathersage and Outseats Allotment Group, who are working on the provision of allotments much more in line with the needs of the village. The Group had requested the diverson of footpaths numbers 6 and 84  to allow better allocation of the land. The Parish Council supported the diversion and Councillors were disappointed that objections were raised which prevented the diversions from going ahead.
3. Finance

Since the last Annual Report the Council has received an unqualified audit report on its 2010/11 finances. This was displayed on the Council’s notice board along with the accounts as required by law.

For 2011/12 the Council increased its precept from £24,000 to £26,000. This increase was primarily to fund the cost of the Parish council election which took place in May 2011; the eventual cost of the election was £1,546. Other than the need for more playing field play bark than was anticipated, the Council operated within its budget during 2011/12. This included the swimming pool where income was in line with the budget and cost savings were made, largely due to a new gas contract. 

£90,000 was spent on relining the swimming pool, on new covers and on the new non-slip surface. This was funded out of reserves that the Council had been building up, knowing that major refurbishment would be needed as the pool became older. For the next stage of the planned improvements, the solarium, the Council will have to look to fund raising and outside sources. The 2011/12 accounts are not due to be audited until after the issue of this report.

Taking into account possible expenditure on keeping the village toilets open, the 2012/13 precept has been maintained at £26,000.
4. Recreation
The Recreation Committee met regularly throughout the year. David Jackson has chaired this very busy committee, and Councillors Jane Marsden and Pauline Whitney have represented Outseats Parish Council. The main work of the Recreation Committee is overseeing the running of Hathersage Swimming Pool.

· Becky Schofield has done an excellent job in keeping things running smoothly. Becky has been well supported by Mike Wellington and both will continue to run the pool through 2012.  The Council would like to thank all the pool staff for their hard work during the season.

· We are grateful to Derbyshire Dales District Council and High Peak Borough Council for their grant which enables the Parish Council to continue to cover the pool running costs.

· Repair work on the pool had to be carried out in the low season (April –May 2011) which meant that pool could not open until 28 May. It could not be undertaken earlier because reasonable temperatures are needed to successfully complete the repair. We realised that this would be disappointing for customers, but believed it was the only way to guarantee the long term future of the pool. 

· We celebrated the 75th anniversary of the pool on Sunday 24th July 2011 with a very successful event. We are grateful to Cllr Rodgers and her team for their organisation of the day.

· We are indebted to Pete Jones for the excellent pool website. Visit it at www.hathersageswimmingpool.co.uk.

· A new climbing frame is in place on the playing field and we would like to thank Sarah Mappin of the Playing Field Group who has attended the Recreation Committee meetings and kept us informed of plans. 

· The new lights on the Hard Play Area have proved to be a bit problematic, but they do use much less electricity and they should require less maintenance. 

· Following consultation with residents and pool users, the Parish Council has recognised that major work is needed to bring Hathersage Pool facilities to the standard required going forward. The Council is putting in Planning Application for substantial renovation to the Solarium. This will mean obtaining grants and significant fund raising.

· A Skate Park Group working towards a proposal for a Skate Park development, and are seeking funding from a range of sources. The Council look forward to receiving and considering their proposal, but no no money is set aside in this year’s budget for a skate park.

5. Transport
The Hathersage and Outseats Parish Councils’ Joint Transport Committee which comprises three representatives from each Parish Council met three times during the year. It continues to liaise with various public bodies regarding traffic issues in Hathersage, in particular Derbyshire County Council and the Police. Items discussed included:-

New parking arrangements on School Lane. These were put in place early in 2011 following a site meeting which included DCC, Hathersage School Head, Landlord of the Scotsmans Pack, Councillors and residents. The changes were agreed in line with the proposal put forward by the Planning Committee as detailed in the HPC May 2011 minutes. 

The committee has continued to press for parking restrictions on Station Approach. 

Complaints have been received from residents about unsafe parking in several areas of the village, and the Council has worked with residents in providing photographic evidence to the Police 

The Council acknowledges the contribution of volunteers working with the police monitoring the speed of vehicles, and has passed on requests from the police for more volunteers to enable this important work to continue.

The Council has recently asked that speed monitoring should be carried out specifically over the times when children are walking through the village to and from school.

A complaint had been made to the Council about problems caused by visitors to the village parking in The Crofts which could prevent access for emergency vehicles. This concern was passed on to DCC.

The Council support Hope Valley Rail Users’ Group who are still working hard to secure extra rush hour trains between Sheffield & Manchester.

The committee will continue to work hard to improve parking and address traffic problems within the village.

6. Burial Ground
The Council is planning to have the area at the top of the Burial Ground nearest to the Church consecrated to provide room for more graves. There will also be an area for memorial plaques. This is expected to be carried out later in 2012.
7. Footpaths 
The Council wishes to thank Alan Kydd, the Footpaths Officer for his valuable work during the year. Repairs to various footpaths have been carried out. A copy of the Annual Footpath Report is available from the Hathersage Parish Council clerk.

8. Village Matters

1. Village Centre group towards finding the right solution for a ‘Heart of Hathersage’ development. 

2. The Council was grateful to everyone who decorated the centre of the village at Christmas, to the group organising celebrations for the Diamond Jubilee and to all the other volunteer groups that work to making life in Hathersage rich and enjoyable.
3. The stone sett footpath at Church Bank to the Bell Room has been refurbished following a grant of £2,500 from PDNPA and £500 from DCC. The Council contributed the balance of £865 towards the cost of the repair, with the help of some local residents to whom we are very grateful.
4. The Parish Rooms roof has been repaired, but a condition of the grant is that the windows are changed to be in keeping with the period of the building.  The Council would be grateful for any information on the window style before they were renewed, probably in the 1960s.

5. The Shuttleworth Memorial path from Baulk Lane to the Church is being resurfaced.

6. Complaints have been received about the condition of the bus shelter and toilets in the centre of the village. DDDC has been responsible for their upkeep but to cut its costs, DDDC is looking to local councils to take on responsibility for public toilets. HPC are in negotiation with DDDC for the toilets to be refurbished and then for terms to be agreed for HPC to take over the responsibility for various aspects of managing the toilets. 

7. In the longer term it is expected that the Village Centre development will incorporate a new building which will include new toilets.

8. During recent months the Parish Council has been greatly concerned over the County Council's planned developments on Callow Bank, to resurface it to make it suitable for motorised vehicles.. The Parish Council has been strenuously making the case that Callow Bank has never been a public route suitable for motorised vehicles. The Council are hopeful that the County Council is  now reviewing the situation and that will be a proposal for the track to be bridleway.
9. The Parish Council now has formal agreements in place for the wet fish van and the fish and chip van.

10. It looks very much as if the County will no longer fund the Youth Club in the village and that local volunteers are going have to take on responsibility for any provision.
9. Conclusion
This has been a fairly eventful year for the Council and the village as a whole. Hathersage Parish Council will continue to pursue the interests of local residents wherever and whenever it can.

Reports of the Council meetings appear regularly in the Hathersage News and residents are encouraged to support this publication. The reports will also be displayed on the Council’s website www.hathersage-outseats.org.uk. Members of the public are reminded that they are welcome to attend meetings. There is always an opportunity at the start of the meeting for members of the public to address the Council with any issues they may have. 

Allyson Jones (Clerk to Hathersage Parish Council).

Tel: 0114 289 1854

Email HathersageParishClerk@hotmail.co.uk
May 2012
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